Shoreacres City Council

Minutes of April 26, 2004

Page 1

THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SHOREACRES MET IN REGULAR SESSION ON MONDAY, APRIL 26, 2004 AT 7:28 P.M. IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS LOCATED AT CITY HALL AT 601 SHOREACRES BLVD., SHOREACRES, HARRIS COUNTY, TEXAS. 


1.0 ROLL CALL 

NANCY EDMONSON

MAYOR

PRESENT

STAN KRAUHS

MAYOR-PRO-TEM
PRESENT 

DAN BLANCHARD

ALDERMAN

PRESENT 

VICKIE ELLIS


ALDERMAN

PRESENT

JOE GOMER


ALDERMAN

PRESENT

JAYO WASHINGTON

ALDERMAN

PRESENT

SHARI TAIT


CITY SECRETARY
PRESENT



2.0
CITIZEN’S PRESENTATION

2.1
Citizen’s Comments

Bob Wells, 3317 East Bayou 

· Asked when East Bayou Street would be paved and Mayor Edmonson said it is scheduled for Wednesday.       

Greg Landreneau, 511 Fairfield

· Asked that a “No Parking” sign be placed on the Westview side of his house to eliminate people parking there when they pick up their children from school. Mayor Edmonson said she was reluctant to put signs on both sides of Westview because that will not solve the problem but only move the problem. She did say she may have an idea on the ruts though. She said she noticed that there are no inlets into the drainage system along his side of the street and said she thought grates have already been ordered to install. Mr. Landreneua said there are “No Parking” signs on both sides of Byway Street. The Mayor said that those signs were posted before the school changed the entrance to the school and could probably be removed. She recommended Mr. Landreneau contact the School District concerning the problem.        
Tom Coleman, 207 Shoreacres Blvd. 

· Attend a SEACAP meeting and was recognized at that meeting with a plaque as a charter participant. Mr. Coleman said the organization is recruiting new members and Mayor Edmonson said she could put that in the Shoreacres Shorts.
Mary Beth Maher, 3610 Miramar

· Said she was representing the Parks Board and said they found some property (where South Brook  is supposed to continue through to Baywood according to the City plat) and asked council to put up a sign that said protected property and if any funds became available to the City to put a walking path through there.

Charlotte Wells, 3342 Miramar 

· Asked for more police patrols on Miramar on the weekends. Said a dirt bike was running back and forth on the bay front on Sunday. She also said people are parking at Shell Beach. The Mayor said the “No Parking” sign is missing. She said she has talked to the Chief regarding the problem but would address the issue with him again. 

Dianne Victor, 3346 Miramar

· Agreed with Ms. Wells by saying that there are people speeding on Miramar.

Requested signs be placed at Circle Park as well as along the bay front with the telephone number to police dispatch. 
Mary Becker, 202 Fairfield

· Asked council to consider posting signs along the waterfront with the telephone number to police dispatch so that people could call if needed. Said a truck with a trailer carrying 2 sailboats was parked at Shell Beach for half the day on Sunday and no officer cited them for parking there although it is her understanding the City has zero tolerance on that ordinance. 

3.0
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REPORTS

3.1
Council Reports/General Discussion


Alderman Gomer

· Will serve as the City representative on the Clear Creek Watershed Steering Committee and said they will meet the 2nd Tuesday in May.

· Will attend the Clear Lake Area Council of Cities meeting this week.  

Alderman Ellis

· Will attend the Board of Directors meeting for CLEMC on Wednesday. Mayor Edmonson reminded citizens to sign up for the CPR class, sponsored by CLEMC, to be held at City Hall April 29 and May 22, 2004.     

Alderman Blanchard

· Attended a Bayou Forest Homeowner’s Association meeting and said they have started some action on adopting the park as protected area and getting liability insurance for the park. He said the issue has not been voted on but would be at the next meeting. 

Alderman Krauhs

· Announced the Clear Lake Area Council of Cities meeting to be held this week and said he would attend that meeting. 

Mayor Edmonson

· Said the City had no deed on the property at the corner of Sunrise and Seagrove that the City thought it owned and the last filed deed was recorded in 1939. After a meeting with the tax attorney, she said the best option was to place the property back on the tax role and then foreclose on the property. She said the City would not get the full sales price as originally thought since the proceeds would be split between the City, the School District, and Harris County.  

· Said the pre-construction meeting is May 5 for the joint venture streets (Fairfield, Westview, Seagrove, Shadylawn, and Brookside). She said that the repaving should start around the end of May and would be about a 2 to 3 month process.  

· Said the bond streets (Baywood, Shadylawn, Forest, and Oakdale) were requested first but are still delayed waiting for approval from the Army Corps of Engineers. She said she originally thought it was being delayed because of the new drainage outflow from Forest St. into Taylor Bayou but said that the Corps has declared every ditch in Shoreacres a jurisdictional wetland. She said the comments were to be in by last Wednesday so that the Corps could issue the permit but that was extended for 15 days. Mayor Edmonson said the County is still trying to get the project out for bid by June 1.    

· Said the drainage improvements are going well. The Mayor said the City is getting an incredible amount of dirt from the project to level Circle Park.

· The appraisal for the CIAP grant has been approved by the GLO. Said the next step is to get the general warranty deed approved. The Mayor said that once it was approved, Judge Jay has volunteered to do the legal work for free to purchase the property.

· The City was awarded a Coastal Coordination Council Cycle 9 grant for $28,000 for the first round of improvements at the new wetlands park. Those improvements include a kayak launch, an observation deck, and bridges across the ditches to get into the park.

· Said the City was not approved for the CEPRA grant but was put on the alternate list. Projects on the alternate list can be funded if some projects that were originally awarded a grant are never built; therefore, the City could possibly still get some engineering funds for the erosion study. 

· The CCC Cycle 10 application is underway now and council needs to decide whether they want to apply for funds for more improvements to the wetlands park or for funds for the next stage of the erosion study. 

· Said “Green-Up, Clean-Up” was cancelled due to rain and asked Council for another date. After a brief discussion, Council decided on May 22, 2004 so that it could be announced in the next Shoreacres Shorts.     

3.2 Review/Discuss Police, Public Works, and Administration Reports

· A Public Works report was submitted hereto as Attachment “A”.

· Alderman Washington said Humberto’s hours showed more hours worked than available.

· Alderman Gomer said hot patch was dumped next to the Public Works building the other day and said it should have been used while it was hot. The Mayor said she called the Director of Public Works and had someone come in to move it.  

· Mayor Edmonson said the Public Works report was being done differently but the Utility Clerk said it takes even more time to prepare now so it may be changed again.

· An Administration report was submitted hereto as Attachment “B”.     


4.0
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

4.1
Approval of Minutes of March 22, 2004


A motion was made by Alderman Washington and seconded by Alderman Gomer to approve the minutes as written.


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Mayor Edmonson requested that some of the agenda items only be heard at the end of the agenda if 

time allowed. Otherwise, they would be tabled until the next agenda.   

5.0
OLD BUSINESS

5.1
Discuss/Take Action on Parking and Storage of Boats and Recreational Equipment within the City. No action was taken.

5.2
Discuss/Take Action on Trash Service on East Bayou Street from Forest to the Dead End. The Mayor said the Director of Public Works agreed to transport the trash from the 3 houses at the dead end of East Bayou Street to the corner of Bayou and Forest so that the trash and recycling trucks would not have to drive on that section of street. She said that BFI has agreed to bring each of those residents a large rolling bin so that the trash would only be picked up on Thursdays rather than Monday and Thursday. If the citizen wanted trash picked up on Mondays, it would be the homeowner’s responsibility to transport the trash bin to the corner. Mayor Edmonson said it would also be the homeowner’s responsibility to get his or her own trash bin at the end of the day. Alderman Blanchard suggested a sign stating “No Trucks” at that corner. No other action was taken.

6.0
NEW BUSINESS

6.1
Consider/Approve the Final Plat Submitted by Danny Fleming for the Bayou Oaks Section II Subdivision. A motion was made by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Washington to consider the plat as submitted. Mayor Edmonson said the City Engineer, Jerry Gainer, who she thought was going to be present but was not, has reviewed the plat and had several comments. She said Danny Fleming has complied with everything that Mr. Gainer needed at this point and the plat was ready for approval. Alderman Krauhs asked why his name was not on the final plat instead of Tom Revak who is not a member of council until after the May election. Council was unsure which copy of the plat would be filed with Harris County. The City Secretary said the Mylar copy would be the one filed with the county. Mr. Fleming said the Mylar copy would have any changes requested by Mr. Gainer. Alderman Blanchard questioned how close the homes were to State Hwy. 146. The Mayor pointed out that the plat did not state who owned the reserves like the engineer requested. Mr. Fleming said reserve “A” is owned by the City of Shoreacres and reserve “B” is owned by the Pond Association. The Mayor also questioned what Mr. Gainer’s comment “reserve A is shown to be apart of lot 34, this is not allowed” meant. Mayor Edmonson said it was not shown be part of lot 34. The Mayor said that tonight Council was just considering approval of the plat but a building permit would also need to be obtained which would involve the infrastructure (road and sewer). Mr. Fleming said he would like to be able to clear some trees on a utility easement. Mayor Edmonson said those are all building permit issues and not plat issues. Mr. Fleming was asked if he intended to have a construction trailer on location and said he was unsure. He said if he did, it would be all the way to the west end of the property. He said he may just use a model home as his office. Moved by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Washington to approve the plat.   


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

6.2
Consider/Approve Expenditure of Up To $15,000 for Excavation of Areas of the City’s Drainage System, to Set Proper Elevation, and Excavate and Re-install Culverts as needed. Mayor Edmonson said the next set of streets to be done as prioritized is hereto Attachment “A”. She said this would probably be the last set of streets dug until Forest Street is paved, which would then allow drainage work to be done on East Country Club. Moved by Alderman Krauhs and seconded by Alderman Washington to approve these streets as the next set of streets to have drainage work and jetting of culverts done. 


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

6.3
Consider/Approve Resolution Number 2004-04, Opposing Any School Finance or Tax System Reforms that could affect the City. Alderman Washington had some typographical corrections. Mayor Edmonson said she attended a meeting addressing proposals coming forward on school financing. Some of them could negatively impact City revenues. She said one of those proposals would potentially eliminate the City’s ability to increase property tax revenues any faster than the sum of inflation and population growth. Mayor Edmonson said this resolution was drafted by TML. Commissioner Garcia will forward the resolutions to the legislature stating that her cities are united in the opposition. A motion was made by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Washington to approve the Resolution with corrections.


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

6.4
Discuss/Take Action on Nominating a Citizen of the Year.  


No action was taken.

6.5
Discuss/Take Action on Nominating an Employee of the Year.  


No action was taken.

6.6 
Discuss/Take Action on Tree Protection Options. Mayor Edmonson explained that there were concerns about property owners cutting down trees and underbrush on vacant lots. Gene Allen was present to speak to Council and he said there was a concern about property values and the benefit of trees. He presented a draft ordinance from the Parks and Recreation Board requiring a property owner to secure a building permit for a new home before they could clear a lot. Mayor Edmonson said this ordinance is just a small step to keep property owners from clearing lots but said the Board may pursue a more extensive ordinance in the future. Council agreed to allow the Mayor to draft an ordinance based on the information the Board presented and present it at a future meeting. Motion dies.

6.7
Consider/Approve Ordinance Number 2004-13, Establishing Requirements and Requiring a Permit for Construction; Prescribing Fees and Providing a Penalty. The Mayor explained that only one sentence in this ordinance changed. The change specifies that only 12 yards of fill can be placed on a lot within a 12 (twelve) month period without a permit. A motion was made by Alderman Krauhs and seconded by Alderman Gomer to approve the Ordinance as written.


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

7.0
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Edmonson adjourned the meeting at 9:12 p.m. 

PASSED AND APPROVED THIS _____DAY OF _______________________


2004.







________________________________







Nancy R. Edmonson

ATTEST:

___________________

Shari Tait, City Secretary
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